

A meeting of the Board of Selecymen was held on Thursday October 11, 2018, 7PM, in the Francis O’Brien Meeting Room, 26 Bryant Street, Dedham, Massachusetts. Present were:
James A. MacDonald – Chair
Brendan G. Keogh - Vice Chair
Michael L. Butler
Dr. Dennis J. Teehan
Dennis J. Guilfoyle


Mr. MacDonald called the Meeting to order at 7:02 pm.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Led by Mr. MacDonald.

DEDHAM CITIZENS OPEN DISCUSSION

Carl Bonvini, 20 Breede Terrace, was present before the Board.  Mr. Bonvini Stated that a local store is having their dumpster trash picked up between 1 - 4am and it is affecting quite a few neighbors.  Mr. Bonvini stated that the Building Commissioner has looked into this issue but he hasn’t seen any enforcement.

Ms. Baker informed all that this is a noise issue and under the Bylaw the Police would handle it.

Mr. MacDonald informed all that that the Building Commissioner, Ken Cimeno has visited the site three times. Mr. MacDonald added that the Police would write any citation that is needed. Mr. MacDonald continued, saying that the Board can have internal discussions with the Police and the Building Commissioner and try to set up a meeting with this particular business owner and the residents.

Dr. Teehan suggested that this issue should be part of the Vice Chairman’s report going forward.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: NEIGHBORHOOD PETITION FROM CHUTE ROAD

Adam Soares, representing the neighborhoods of Chute Road and Pacella Drive was present before the Board.  Mr. Soares informed all that Monday through Friday between the hours of 3 and 6pm, drivers use our neighborhood as a cut through to avoid the light 
at the intersection of Highland Avenue and Route 1A. Mr. Soares Stated that on average there are 50 to 80 nonresidents coming through the neighborhood at excessive speeds. Mr. Soares continued, saying that another problem is that neither one of the streets has sidewalks. Mr. Soares added that the parents in the neighborhood who have children walking to and from school or the bus, are concerned for their safety.

Mr. Soares informed the Board that currently there are two yellow signs, one in each neighborhood, reading caution children or slow children. Mr. Soares Stated that residents have put out the small green neon signs that hold the flag indicating that drivers should slow down, or that there are children playing. Mr. Soares continued, saying that residents have been alternating each week reporting excessive speed to the Police.

Mr. Soares informed the Board that they would like to ask the Town to consider a couple different solutions and added that he has a petition signed by 40 people from the neighborhood. Mr. Soares explained the solutions are as follows:

1) Designate Chute Road and Pacella Drive non-cut through streets between the hours of 3 PM and 6 PM, Monday to Friday.
2) Extend the green light at the intersection of Highland Avenue and Route 1A by about 20 to 30 seconds, during the hours of 3 PM and 6 PM.

Dr. Teehan informed all that he is a new resident on Pacella Drive.  Dr. Teehan Stated that it is a quiet street that is not engineered for a lot of traffic Dr. Teehan added that the new app called Ways is pushing people through these neighborhoods. Dr. Teehan continued, saying that he encouraged his neighbors to come to the next meeting as it is a big problem.  Dr. Teehan stated that what the Board has done previously with similar situations is to ask for the Engineering Department’s opinion and have them report back to the Board.  Dr. Teehan recommended that the Board follow this course of action.
	
Mr. Guilfoyle stated that he has spoken with the residents and discussed the possibility of a four-way stop.

Mr. MacDonald informed all that it is the Engineering Department’s responsibility to research the situation and report back to the Board with answers that can be put into action.

Tracey Kelly, Harmony Hill, Stated that when she walks her dogs in the morning, cars are clearly exceeding the speed limit and are causing a dangerous situation.  Ms. Kelly asked the Board if it was possible to send a letter to the School’s so they can make the parents aware that they are exceeding the speed limit and causing worry to the residents in that area.

Jill Constantine, informed all that she has spoken with the Engineers and they’ve already done the studies and concluded that there is not enough traffic flow for a four-way stop. Ms. Constantine wonders what time the day the studies were conducted. 
Ms. Constantine suggested maybe they could put signs that indicate how fast people are going.

Mr. MacDonald asked the residents to let the Board know where the trailer can be placed while the speed test is ongoing.

Brian Kelly, Harmony Hill, Stated that he believes the whole problem stems from the stop light which bottlenecks all the traffic and neighborhoods.

Dr. Teehan moved to refer request to the Engineering Department for further study; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle.On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION W/TOWN CLERK RE: EARLY VOTING
	
Paul Munchbach, Town Clerk, was present before the Board. 

Mr. Munchbach informed all that in 2014 the legislature passed and approved early voting for the State of Massachusetts November State Elections. Mr. Munchbach continued, saying that the first time it was used was the 2016 Presidential Election, where Dedham had a great turnout with close to 30% (5,300) of the total voters voting early. Mr. Munchbach added that the State Election is pushing for us to have weekend hours and at the last Board of Registrars meeting it was voted to approve the hours, the times and the dates for early voting. Mr. Munchbach informed all that the State mandates that early voting must be at least during regular Town Hall hours. Mr. Munchbach informed the Board that voting will be open on Monday, Tuesday, Thursday, and Friday from 8:30 AM to 4:30 PM and Wednesdays from 8:30 AM to 7 PM. Mr. Munchbach informed all that there will be early voting hours on a Sunday at the Endicott Estate from 8 AM to 12 PM. Mr. Munchbach added that they are working with Newbridge and some of the other assisted-living places to run buses to the Endicott Estate. Mr. Munchbach went on to explain the different types of voting and ballot collecting for the Town of Dedham. Early voting will be offered October 22 to November 2, at Town hall and the lower conference room and also on Sunday, October 28, from 8 to 12 or later if needed.

DISCUSSION RE: VILLAGE CEMETERY FUNDRAISING/RESTORATION EFFORTS

Mrs. Kehoe was present before the Board. Mrs. Kehoe introduced DPW Director Joe Flanagen, who is a member of the team and Ricardo Austrich, Senior Associate at Halvorson Design and his associate, Vesna Maneva.  Mr. Austrich informed the Board that they were hired seven months ago to draft a five-year improvement plan foe Old Village Cemetery.  Mr. Austrich proceeded to give some highlights of the Cemetery through a PowerPoint presentation.
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Mrs. Kehoe informed all that this was also presented to the Dedham Historical Society and it was very well received.

Mr. MacDonald suggested to Mrs. Keogh that she present this to the Finance Committee.

Dr. Teehan asked Mrs. Keogh if they were still accepting donations.

Mrs. Keogh answered yes.

Dr. Teehan asked Mrs. Keogh if people could just Google Village Cemetery to find a link to donate.

Mrs. Keogh answered that is correct and thanked the Board for their time.


	
DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: APPOINTMENT OF DEDHAM HOUSING AUTHORITY AS MONITORING AGENT FOR WESTBROOK CROSSING CONDOMINUMS

Joanne Toomey, Executive Director, Dedham Housing Authority and Catherine Luna, President, SWAHP (Southwest Affordable Housing Partnership), were present before the Board has been together since 1991. The last few years there’s not been much to do regarding Dedham affordable housing as Dedham has met its quota, so they decided to dissolve. There is one thing that needs to be passed on and that is the Westbrook Crossing monitoring. The Board voted to pass the monitoring onto Dedham Housing Authority.	

Dr. Teehan asked if there will be changes to how these units are handed out or will it all follow the same protocol

Ms. Toomey stated it will follow the same protocol.

Mr. Butler asked if there is an expiration date on this appointment.

Ms. Luna answered the lease was for 99 years

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR CHANGE OF MANAGER AT USS JACOB JONES POST #2017. 84 EASTERN AVENUE, DEDHAM FRON JOHN BALIS TO STEPHEN D. ARMSTRONG

Stephen Armstrong, the current post commander for the USS Jacob Jones Post 2017, was present before the Board.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Armstrong if he is ever been the manager of record before.

Mr. Armstrong answered no.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Armstrong if he has read Dedham’s rules and regulations regarding alcohol.

Mr. Armstrong stated briefly, yes.

Mr. Baker suggested that Mr. Armstrong get in touch with Sgt. Clements the alcohol officer for the Dedham Police Department.

Mr. Guilfoyle moved approval; seconded by Mr. Keogh. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.
DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR CHANGE OF MANAGER, DEDHAM HILTON, 25 ALLIED DRIVE FROM STEVEN ALI TO BRIAN SMITH

Ron Hadar, Counsel for the Hotel, was present before the Board. Mr. Hadar stated that the prior Beverage Manager has moved on to another position and Brian Smith, the General Manager, has had prior experience as Manager in several Hotels. Mr. Hadar informed the Board that Mr. Smith is TIPS certified and has met with Sgt. Clements, Dedham’s alcohol officer.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Hadar where he was the Manager of record previously.

Mr. Hadar informed the Board that he was the Manager of record at the Dedham Hilton from 2002 through 2006 and most recently the Sheraton in Framingham.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Hadar if he had had any violations at those two locations.

Mr. Hadar answered no.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that there are a lot of people coming in and out of the Hotel getting a drink from the bar, so he encouraged Mr. Hadar to stay alert while on duty.

Mr. Guilfoyle moved approval; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE W/ FINANCE DIRECTOR RE; FUNDING FOR TECHNOLOGY FOR AMES

Mr. Kern Stated that this is a report from Andrea Terkelsen regarding the history of what has transpired over the last couple years with respect to the old INET, which goes back into the 80s. Mr. Kern added that the cable provider was required to put the INET throughout the Town so that local access programming could be viewed. Mr. Kern continued, saying that the schools used the INET to connect them to other schools. Mr. Kern informed all that Comcast wanted to get out of the INET business across all of their licensees.  Mr. Kern pointed out that at the end of Ms. Terkelsen’s memo, there is a reference to a lump-sum payment of $90,000. Mr. Kern added that represents was negotiated by Mrs. Kehoe, in lieu of continuing with the INET. Mr. Kern continued, saying that as a result, when we move into the new building, all of the cable will go through our network so that we are connected with all the schools.

Mr. Kern Stated that Ms. Terkelsen is asking for $200,000 to be allocated out of what we refer to as the DVAC, the Town Capital not the 1%, to replace for legacy storage. 


Mr. Butler moved approval of the request to allocate $200,000, from Dedham’s Cable Capital Fund for the purchase and installation of an HPE hyper converged storage solution; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: SANCTIONS FOR GC FRIDAY’S BOSTON, LLC D/B/A TGI FRIDAY’S , 750 PROVIDENCE HIGHWAY RE: INCIDENTS OUTLINED IN 3/9/18 REPORT (FAILURE TO MAINTAIN APPROVED MANAGER, PERMITTING ANY DISORDER, ILLEGALITY OF ANY KIND TO TAKE PLACE IN/ON LICENSED PREMISSES, REQUIRED SERVER TRAINING, LICENSED PREMISSES INSPECTION & COOROPERATION W/POLICE

FINDING(S)

Mr. Butler moved to find that the licensee, GC Friday’s Boston, LLC d/b/a  TGI Friday’s, 750 Providence Hwy., did violate Massachusetts Gen. Laws Chapter 138, Section 26 [failure to maintain approved Manager], 204 CMR 2.5 (2)[permitting any disorder, disturbance or illegality of any kind to take place in or on the licensed premises] , and/or the Rules and Regulations for Holders of Alcoholic Beverage Licenses in the Town of Dedham, #9 [failure to maintain approved Manager], #11 [required server training], #13 [licensed premises inspections, cooperation with Police Department ] , and #19 [permitting distribution on premises] as outlined in the March 19, 2018 Police Report; seconded by Mr. Keogh. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, abstained.

SANTIONS(S)

Mr. Butler moved that the all Alcoholic Restaurant License issued to GC Friday’s Boston, LLC d/b/a TGI Friday’s, 750 Providence Hwy. be suspended for a period of 5 days, 3 days to be served on October 24, 25, 26, 2018 and 2 days to be held in abeyance for a period of one year, said year to expire October 11, 2018; seconded by Mr. Keogh. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, Abstained.

VICE CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Abandoned Housing Initiative Program

1. Mr. Keogh Stated that The Town continues to work with the Attorney General’s Office to encourage delinquent owner’s to voluntarily repair the property. These blighted properties have a negative effect on the Town. Mr. Keogh outlined how the Atty. Gen.’s office plans to handle owners that do not cooperate. Mr. Keogh continued, saying that the owner at 25 Violet Ave. obtained a permit to demolish and the property was demolished by the owner on September 27, 2018. The owner has stated his potential interest in rebuilding. Mr. Keogh informed all that the properties ready to file for receivership are as follows:

	132 Garfield Rd.
	22 Harding Ter.
	66 Lancaster Rd.
	26 Woodlawn St.

2. Transfer Station

Woodard and Curran performed the dry weather sampling and the reports still exceed acceptable limits. Results have been reported to the Mass DEP and we will continue to conduct the dry and wet weather sampling. Tests for a temporary tower start on October 11, and T-Mobile will lead the installation of the temporary tower which should be finished in about 90 days.

3. Dedham Square Pedestrian Safety

The Town asked Beta Consulting Group to study options to improve pedestrian safety and traffic flow in Dedham Square.  Town Engineer Jason Mammone should have the findings of the study in the next few weeks. After Jason gives his input, the findings and recommendations will be presented to the Board. 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

1)  Chief Spillane, Joe Flanagan and I met with three senior field representatives from Eversource last Friday.  Among many topics covered were:

- The vent was the result of a mistake – almost surely human error in the execution of a multi-month replacement effort.

- They assured us that their involvement in the affected areas will not reduce their responsiveness here. The majority of work remaining up there will be contract work.

- They said this will change the SOPs and other working processes as any event this large would.

- Having Eversouce Electric and Gas together is a major advantage in an event like that. The responders in this case were dealing with a major lack of familiarity in addition to everything else.

- The findings of the NTSB and other agencies will not be released for some time, but those in the business have a pretty good idea about what happened.

- They continue to update their protocols, there are far more shut-off valves now than in decades past, and the multiple sign-offs that are required provide a greater level of safety compared to past operations.
 
3) I met briefly with the gentleman who represents Amazon and Fred Johnson will join me at a meeting with the Landlords. We are not satisfied with their response so far.

ACTION BY THE BOARD

Request for 1 Day Liquor License

Church of Saint John of Damascus

         November 24, 2018, 7-11pm
         November 17, 22018, 7-11pm 	
         November 2&3, 22018, 5-9pm

Mr. Guilfoyle moved approval; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

St. Mary’s Parish – Annual Trivia Night

November 3, 2018, 7-11pm

Mr. Guilfoyle moved approval; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Lu Lu Lemon Athletica – Legacy Place

November 2, 2018, 7-10pm

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Mr. Keogh. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.




Friends of Dedham Civic Pride – Wine Tasting

       November 2, 2018, 6:30-9:30pm

Mr. Guilfoyle moved approval; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Drainlayer License Renewal Applications
Mitchell Associate Construction Corp.
12 Salisbury Street
Shrewsbury, MA 01545

A Ferrara Construction Corp.
754 Foundry
South Easton, MA  02375

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes. 

Ms. Baker informed all that on Saturday, October 13 from 8am – 12pm, there is a recycling event at the Middle School. The specifics can be found on the Town’s website. 

Ms. Baker added that on Saturday Oct. 13, 2018, the DPW, 55 River St., is holding the Town’s annual hazardous waste collection day from 9am – 12pm.

Ms. Baker continued, saying that the first Town wide Town Hall to neighborhood meeting will take place on Wednesday, November 7, 2018, at the Riverdale School starting at 7pm.

OLD/NEW BUSINESS
 
Dr. Teehan Stated that he will be going in front of the Finance Committee to discuss the article for Town Meeting about money to help begin the process of looking at what we can do at Wigham Pond.

Mr. MacDonald Stated that he would entertain a motion to enter into Executive Session, pursuant to MGL, chapter 39 section 23B, Exemption 3, Litigation and Contract Negotiations and exemption 6, Disposition of Real Property, to discuss it in open session would be detrimental to the Town’s position.  Mr. Guilfoyle moved approval; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.
Mr. MacDonald Stated that the Board will come out of Executive Session only to adjourn the Meeting.

Mr. Guilfoyle moved to exit Executive Session; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, absent.

Mr. Guilfoyle moved to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

The Meeting was adjourned at 9:25pm.

The next Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday October 23, 2018 at 6:30pm. This is to certify that the above is a true and accurate record of the minutes of the Selectmen’s Meeting held on October 11, 2018, which minutes were approved on February 7, 2019.

				
							___________________________
James A. MacDonald. – Chairman
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